Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

August 20, 2013
Memorial Hall

3:00pm
Call to Order:  Chairman Judd called the meeting to order.  Other members present: John Payne.  Bob Manners was absent.

3:00 pm Dan Haynes, Scanlon & Associates RE: Review of FY’2012 Audit (present for the discussion: Treasurer, Robert Taylor, Accountant, Cathryn Thomas, and Town Collector, Maureen Pike) – The discussion began with an overview of the town’s financial position.  While Dan agreed that the Town has an adequate available reserves ($462,422 or 13.14 % of the annual operating budget of the Town), he cautioned that the continued reliance on stabilization funds in the budgetary process coupled with a slower than average property tax collection rate will eventually challenge the longer term financial flexibility of the town. Furthermore, a continued decline in cash reserves will affect the town’s bond rating and may compromise future borrowing.
Dan proceeded to review the areas of concern noted in the management letter as follows:

Informational Items:

GASB Statement Number 45 – the Town has not complied with the reporting requirements of GASB Statement #45 which requires employers to obtain an actuarial valuation and to disclose certain information relating to the Town’s funding progress, including actuarial valuation date, accrued liability and total unfunded liability, annual covered payroll, and ratio of the unfunded liability to annual covered payroll.  Dan indicated that the cost of the actuarial study varies from $1,000 to $3,500 and the results of the study are good for a three-year period. Following a brief discussion, both Joe and John agreed that the Board should allocate funds in the coming fiscal year for this study.
GASB Statement Number 34 – the Town has not complied with the reporting requirements of GASB Statement #34 which went into effect in June, 1999.  If the Town were to consider obtaining a bond rating, complying with GASB Statement #34 may be a requirement.  The financial statement includes all capital assets valued at $10,000 or greater (including infrastructure assets).  
Current Year Comments and Recommendations:

Review of Cash Receipt Procedures – Various departments receive cash payments from patrons in the normal course of daily operations.  Cash transactions inherently have a higher degree of risk therefore; the Town should consider preventative measures (policies, procedures, receipts) to safeguard against loss.  Dan suggested that the Board monitor and review all cash receipt programs, as well as consider implementing an on-line payment system.
Internal Controls over Financial Reporting – the auditors cited several posting errors in the general ledger.  They recommend that the Town consider implementing additional monitoring procedures to ensure accuracy in posting.  Accountant, Cathryn Thomas acknowledged that a good majority of the errors occurred because of her inexperience and steep learning curve in the first year.  Both she and the Treasurer are working to reconcile their books more frequently.

Journal Entry Documentation – the auditors noted that many non-recurring journal entries were not supported by appropriate documentation.  They recommended that whenever possible, appropriate and adequate documentation be included with all non-recurring journal entries. Cathryn again stated that her lack of experience was to blame last year.  She assured the Board that supportive documentation is now available for non-recurring journal entries.
Transfer Station Procedures – The auditors determined that there is no definitive way of ensuring that the Treasurer receives all monies collected for sale of trash labels at the Transfer Station and Town Hall.  The auditors recommend that the Town purchase pre-numbered trash labels as a means of reconciling and accounting for funds collected at a de-centralized location.  The Board agreed to purchase pre-numbered labels once the existing supply is depleted.
Prior Year Issues:

Establish a More Aggressive Tax Collection Policy – As noted in prior years, the Town has not followed an aggressive policy for liening delinquent taxes.  As a result, delinquent receivables are very high, free cash is reduced, and the Town loses revenue from the increased interest rates of liened properties.  The Town also risks losing a secured interest in a property in the event it is sold or the owner files for bankruptcy.  The Town Collector has outstanding receivables dating back to 1996.  Of the total real estate receivable of $333,893, approximately $207,938 or 63% is from levy years 2011 and prior.  While Dan recognizes that the Collector has made some progress, he would like to see no more than three years of uncollected taxes on the books.  He encouraged the Board to continually monitor the Collector’s progress.
Outstanding personal property taxes totaling $5,143 is from levy years 2012 and prior.  Dan recommended that the Collector pursue those businesses that are still in operation and write off those that are not worth pursuing.

Outstanding motor vehicle excise totaling $69,812 is from levy years 2012 and prior.  Dan recommended continue use of the Deputy Collector service.

The Town Collector agreed that the Town needs to be more aggressive in the collection of taxes.  She indicated that she will lien ten or more properties in October.  She also indicated that she has collected approximately $80,000 of the outstanding real estate receivables since the audit was completed.
Policies and Procedures Manual for Accounting/Financials – the auditor recommends that the Town develop and document an Accounting Policies and Procedures manual.

Deposit and Investment Policy – Recommends that the Town adopt a cash and investment policy which includes guidance related to custodial credit risk and uninsured and uncollateralized bank deposits.  As of June 30, 2012, 50.4% of the total cash deposits were in the Massachusetts Municipal Depository Trust account.  Treasurer, Bob Taylor, indicated that he has since moved a portion of the funds to Greenfield Savings Bank.

Social Security Wages – Recommend that the Town enroll employees not eligible for Social Security withholding in the Massachusetts SMART Plan.  The Treasurer, working with Nationwide Retirement Solutions accomplished this task in January, 2013. 

OTHER BUSINESS:

Ann Hamilton RE: Cider Days Request – Ann is seeking permission to host Cider Days on Saturday, November 2nd and Sunday, November 3rd.  The event will take place at the Shelburne-Buckland Community Center and the Trinity Church Green.  Ann’s letter states that vehicles will park at the Buckland-Shelburne Elementary School and they will hire a police detail to ensure the safety of those crossing Main Street.  Before acting upon the request, Joe would like to obtain feedback from the Police Chief.
Senior Center RE: Internal Posting for Activities Coordinator Position – Dot Lyman of Charlemont, MA was the sole applicant for the 16 hour Activities Coordinator position.  The screening committee interviewed Dot on August 20th and by unanimous vote, recommended for appointment by the Board of Selectmen.  Dot has served as a volunteer, a Volunteer Coordinator, and most recently a paid Office Assistant at the Center.  Everyone agreed that she was well qualified to fulfill the duties of the Activities Coordinator.  Acting upon the recommendation of the Screening Committee, John presented a motion to hire Dot Lyman for the part-time position of Activities Coordinator at an hourly rate of $14.38 effective August 26, 2013.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
Resignation of Highway Laborer, Jeremy Betit – Jeremy submitted a letter of resignation to the Town effective August 23, 2013.  He began working for the Town in January, 2012.  Joe indicated that while working for the Town, his fabrication skills were extremely beneficial to the department.  John presented a motion to accept Jeremy’s resignation with regret (recognizing his fabrication skills).  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.
Advertising the Vacant Highway Laborer Position – John presented a motion to advertise the vacant laborer/equipment operator position noting that fabrication skills are desirable.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Proposed Police Department Relocation – John would like to add the proposed police department relocation discussion to Monday evening’s agenda.  For purpose of discussion, the Department has identified a variety of potential locations.

MTRHSD Long Range Planning Committee – Joe reported that the Long Range Planning Committee will meet in Memorial Hall on Thursday, August 22, 2013 at 7:00 pm.  He reported that one Committee member has tendered his resignation after learning that the School Committee has decided not to pursue a recertification of member town assessments.

ADJOURNMENT: John presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 5:05 pm.  Joe seconded the motion. Motion passed. 

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Mosher

Town Administrator

